PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 17, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 17, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report

Weekend Storm – Town Manager Mark Sylvia provided the Board with an update on the Town’s efforts to mitigate the wind and flood damage caused during the storm this weekend.  Mr. Sylvia explained that he remained in contact with Harbormaster, Police Department, and Emergency Management Office throughout the inclement weather.  While there were no reports of weather-related injuries, Mr. Sylvia said, flooding occurred along Taylor Avenue (White Horse Beach) and Route 3A (Long Beach) due to the astronomically high tides and heavy winds.  NSTAR, Mr. Sylvia said, reported that approximately 3,000 residents were without power for varying durations due to wire damage from downed tree limbs.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he was very proud of the Town’s staff for their hard work in less than ideal conditions while responding to the impacts of the storm.  Lastly, Mr. Sylvia encouraged residents to notify the Highway Department of any downed tree limbs along Town roads at (508) 830-4162, ext. 101.  
Selectmen Malaguti noted a call that he received regarding storm damage on Boot Pond Road, and he asked Mr. Sylvia to indicate for the public what action they should take in the event of street flooding, downed trees, etc. during non-business hours.  Mr. Sylvia responded that residents should contact the Police Department’s business line, and they will follow the established protocols for contacting the appropriate Town departments during non-business hours.   
Licenses
Pole Petition

· NSTAR Petition 07-05: One petition covering the installation of one (1) new pole on Long Pond Road in Plymouth.  This is necessary to energize a school traffic signal at 126 Long Pond Road.

Selectman Malaguti acknowledged and echoed Selectman Schena’s previously-voiced concerns about NSTAR’s performance as a utility provider.  He then made a motion, however, to approve the pole petition, noting that the pole is necessary for the traffic signal near the school.  The motion was not seconded.
Selectman Loewenberg stated that she would not second the motion, in hopes that NSTAR would appear before the Board to address their concerns.
Selectman Schena reiterated his position that he would not approve any further petitions from NSTAR until they respond to the Board’s requests to appear at a meeting.  He acknowledged that he was contacted by an NSTAR representative after the last Selectmen’s meeting, but he would like to see NSTAR demonstrate further commitment to addressing the concerns of the Board and the community.  
No action was taken on NSTAR Pole Petition 07-05.
One Day Wine and Malt License
· Plymouth Public Library Corporation (132 South Street) requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for May 17, 2007 from 5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. for a fundraiser in the Otto Fehlow Meeting Room at the library.

Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt License for Plymouth Public Library Corporation.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Approval of Awning Plan

· Cubic Architects, Incorporated submitted plans for an awning to be placed at 22 Main Street for T-Bones Roadhouse.  

Approval is subject to the obtaining of necessary permits from the Building Dept.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Awning Plan for Cubic Architects, Inc.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Pool Table Renewals
· The Crow’s Nest, 170 Water Street:



One Pool Table

· Ellis Haven Campground, 531 Federal Furnace Road:
Two Pool Tables

· Plymouth Lodge of Moose, 739 State Road:

One Pool Table

· Sam Diego’s, 51 Main Street:



Two Pool Tables

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the completion of all relevant paperwork.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved Pool Table License Renewals for all four establishments listed above.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Horse and Carriage (Renewal)

· Hillcrest Horse & Carriage, 40 Forest Street, Plympton

Issuance of the above license is subject to the completion of all relevant paperwork.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Horse and Carriage License Renewal for Hillcrest Horse & Carriage.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Pawnbroker (Renewal)

· Peggy’s Pawn Shop, 37 Court Street

Issuance of the above license is subject to a CORI background check and the completion of all relevant paperwork.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Pawnbroker License Renewal for Hillcrest Horse & Carriage.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Junk Dealer (Renewal)

· Inn Keepers Chapel, 631 State Road

· Dillon & Company, 12 North Street

· Village Braider Antiques, Inc., 48 Sandwich Street

· North Plymouth Antiques, 398 Court Street

· Antique Potpourri, 1464 State Road

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the completion of all relevant paperwork.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved Junk Dealer License Renewals for all five establishments listed above.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Junk Collector (Renewal)

· Plymouth Coin and Jewelry, 64 Court Street

· Robert Silva, 27 West Cherry Street
· Peggy’s Collectables, 37 Court Street
· Almeida’s Metals, 10 Columbus Road
Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the completion of all relevant paperwork.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved Junk Collector License Renewals for all four establishments listed above.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Fortune Telling (Renewal)

· Celestial Insights, 146 Court Street, Regina Hamilton

· Queen of Cups, 146 Court Street, Nancy Murdock

· Crystal Chambers, 66 Samoset Street, Tammy Miller

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to CORI background checks and the completion of all relevant paperwork.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved Fortune Telling License Renewals for all three establishments listed above.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes, 4/03/07 – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to re-approve the minutes from the April 3, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting (for clarifications made).  Voted 4-0, approved.   

Meeting Minutes 4/10/07 – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the April 10, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.   

First Right of Refusal / Carreau Family Land Trust – The Board gave its approval to notify the Carreau Family Land Trust that the Town of Plymouth waives the 120-day timeline and will not exercise its right to purchase the property identified as property of Carreau Family Land Trust, located on South Meadow Road and shown as portions of Lots 1-3, 97, 6-4 on Assessors Plat under the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 61, Section 8.

Public Comment

Planning Board member Larry Rosenblum appeared before the Board as a resident to offer his recommendation for the Obery Street Corridor.  Mr. Rosenblum distributed a narrative and an accompanying sketch of his proposal to the Board, outlining his traffic design plan which he believes will strike a balance between civic and residential use.   Mr. Rosenblum’s proposed plans incorporate loop and connector roads tying the library at Nook Road through to Obery Street with the courthouse facilities and the hospital.     
Karen Buechs addressed the Board and stated that she does not support the relocation of Town Hall to a site outside the downtown area.  She expressed her opinion that Obery Street has too much heavy traffic, and she urged the Board to maintain the County Farm as-is.  
Robert Bielan appeared before the Board and asked the Selectmen to leave the County property intact, according to the conservation restriction approved by Town Meeting.  
Ric Cone addressed the Board to raise his concerns regarding any effort to relocate Town Hall away from the downtown area.  Mr. Cone cited the economic downturn since the events of September 11, 2001 and the loss of the courthouse, registry, and library facilities as potentially devastating factors to the sustainability of downtown commerce.  The loss of the Town Hall, Mr. Cone said, would only add to the challenges of drawing visitors and residents to the downtown area.  
Chairman Quintal clarified that the discussion between the Board and the County Commissioners would center around the Memorandum of Understanding between the Town and the County, not the proposal to set aside acreage within the County Farm to build new municipal facilities.   Chairman Quintal went on further to address the concerns raised about the downtown area, noting that the Board will always try to do what is best for Plymouth’s downtown while balancing the inevitability of change and market fluctuation.   
Paul Luszcz addressed the Board and stressed the potential opportunities that lay within the soon-to-be vacant County courthouse facilities.  He asked that the Board not let those opportunities pass. 
Chairman Quintal noted that the courthouse facilities have been considered, but that parking and renovation cost could be a factor in the viability of these buildings for the Town. 
2007 Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 17
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money from available funds to fund a contract to assist the School Department in recovering Medicaid reimbursements, or take any other actions relative thereto.
Mr. Sylvia explained that it was necessary for the Board to hear Article 17 again, as the School Department’s initial projections were inconsistent with the ultimate reimbursement rate given by the Department of Education.  
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 17 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Joint Meeting With the Plymouth County Commissioners
Present:
Jeffrey M. Welch, Chairman

John P. Riordan, Jr.

Timothy J. McMullen

Thomas J. O’Brien, Treasurer
Commissioner Welch thanked the Board for the opportunity to meet formally in joint session regarding the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) between Plymouth County and the Town of Plymouth, thus preventing any further miscommunication between the two parties.

From their past experiences with vacated County buildings in Brockton, Commissioner Welch said, the Commissioners chose to take a more proactive approach to formulating a plan for the soon-to-be-vacant Plymouth Courthouse and Registry of Deeds buildings.   The Commissioners, he said, created a twelve-member Re-Use Advisory Committee (referred to in MOU paragraph number 4) in 2005 to devise ideas for future uses of those facilities that would generate revenue for the benefit of the entire County.
Selectman Schena said that he would like the discussion in joint session to cover more than just the MOU.   He apologized to the Commissioners regarding the miscommunication around the County Farm property, stating his wish that the Selectmen and Commissioners had met earlier to clarify positions and develop consensus before outside discussion occurred.   The point, Selectman Schena said, of the Board’s suggestion to set aside ten acres of property from the County Farm for a possible future municipal facility site was simply to be proactive; no actual plans to proceed further and begin the project have been made.   Selectman Schena acknowledged the concerns raised by the merchants of downtown Plymouth regarding the impact on foot traffic in the area once the court house has been vacated, and he noted that the Board and the Commissioners should work cooperatively to find a way to continue driving residents and tourists alike to our downtown.   Selectman Schena then expressed his support of the MOU and his appreciation for the opportunity to have the conversation with the Commissioners.  
Selectman Loewenberg acknowledged that the fates of the Town and the County are intertwined.  She asked the Commissioners to discuss the work and the project time frame associated with the courthouse Re-Use Advisory Committee.  
Commissioner McMullen responded that the twelve-member Re-Use Advisory Committee, formed in 2005, has met regularly on a monthly basis and most recently developed a facility plan proposal for the vacant court house building.  A three-member subcommittee, he said, will provide a presentation of their proposed plan on April 24, 2007 to the full Re-Use Advisory Committee.  From that presentation, he said, the Re-Use Advisory Committee will work out the details of the plan and then bring a full presentation to the County Commissioners.  
The plan, Commissioner McMullen went on to describe, proposes a boutique-style hotel and a Faneuil Hall Marketplace-type facility, with space for artisans, a theater, and offices for the Plymouth County Development Council.  
Discussion ensued between the Board and the Commissioners regarding the Re-Use Advisory Committee’s work and proposed plan for the court house facility.  

Selectman Schena, Commissioner Riordan, and Commissioner Welch agreed that the Selectmen and Commissioners should be included at this point in the Re-use Advisory Committee’s proposal presentation, to make sure that everyone is on the same page.   

Selectman Loewenberg noted that she did not mind giving the Re-Use Advisory Committee time to hear their own subcommittee’s presentation before bringing before the Commissioners and Selectmen.  Selectman Malaguti concurred with this, but noted that, once the Re-Use Advisory Committee is ready to bring their proposal forward, the presentation should be brought before the Selectmen and Commissioners, jointly.
Selectman Loewenberg asked that consultant Russ Feldman be included in the (aforementioned) presentation, and Commissioner Welch noted that he would make sure that Mr. Feldman is contacted.  
Several members of both boards agreed that the Coordinating Committee (outlined in MOU paragraph 3) should be convened immediately.  County Treasurer Tom O’ Brien concurred, noting that the intention of the MOU was to end outside discussion and bring the parties together on the same page.
Chairman Quintal discussed his recent tour of the court house facility, and he raised the issue of the controversy over the suggestion to set aside 10 acres from the County Farm property.   He wished to clarify that he has always supported the mission of the Friends of the County Farm, and he is aware of their position on the matter.   When the site came up as a possible future location of a combined Town Hall and School Administration Building, he said, he asked that it simply be considered and set aside as an option.  If a better site option is presented, Chairman Quintal said, he would be glad to let go of the County Farm option.  

Chairman Quintal thanked the Commissioners for meeting with the Selectman and concluded the joint session.

New England Park Master Planning Agreement
Denis Hanks, Director of Economic Development, reviewed the draft Letter of Agreement (“LOA”) between the Town of Plymouth, the Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation, and Mass Development for the Board’s consideration. 

The LOA, Mr. Hanks, said, pertains to the “New England Park” 1,000 acre parcel that the Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation proposed to develop with permission from Town Meeting in 2005 (a warrant article which they subsequently withdrew).   To date, Mr. Hanks noted, the Foundation has spent approximately $40,000 on research and planning work, and they have since spoken with MassDevelopment to discuss their potential involvement in the New England Park master plan process.  
MassDevelopment, Mr. Hanks explained, is a quasi-public entity of the State that has a long history of working upon public and private development projects.  Mr. Hanks pointed to the Revere Copper & Brass site along the waterfront as an example of a project in which MassDevelopment has been involved.  
Pertaining to New England Park, Mr. Hanks explained, MassDevelopment has offered a proposal to perform predevelopment due diligence to determine the site’s highest and best use.   Mr. Hanks said that the Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation is interested in partnering with MassDevelopment, whose expert architects, planners, and researchers can provide multiple services ranging from legal analysis of title issues to consultation with environmental regulatory agencies.  MassDevelopment, Mr. Hanks noted, estimates the ten-to-twelve week study at a cost of $50,000.   At the end of this predevelopment study, he explained, the Town would be under no obligation to continue a full master planning process with MassDevelopment.   
Mr. Sylvia confirmed that if the Town should choose to go further with the master planning process after MassDevelopment’s predevelopment study indicates that it would be appropriate to go further into a full master planning process, the process of public hearings and community involvement would then begin.

Selectman Schena stated his belief that the MassDevelopment study is the logical first step in the long journey towards deciding what’s best for the 1,000 acre parcel.  

Selectman Loewenberg noted that she would like the Planning Board to have an opportunity to review and weigh in on the MassDevelopment proposal before any final decisions are made.   No objections were made to Selectman Loewenberg’s request.
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.
Plymouth resident Paul Hapgood addressed the Board asked the Selectmen to keep the residents involved and informed as any further developments in the matter of the 1,000 acre parcel arise.   He and other concerned residents, he said, are compiling a list of neighborhood associations that would like to be involved.

Both Mr. Sylvia and Chairman Quintal confirmed that public input will be critical to the process, and that no decisions would be made without involvement from residents.  
Resident Helen Hapgood addressed the Board and asked if the Plymouth Economic Development Foundation has first right of offer on any further contracts involving this parcel, once MassDevelopment completes the study.  
Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town and the Selectmen are custodians of the property, not the Foundation.   The role of the Foundation in the process is to discuss economic development.  
Resident Casey Shetterly inquired about the environmental study on the 1,000 acre parcel for which the Foundation paid, specifically as to when the study findings would be released.  
Mr. Hanks responded that the extensive environmental study is not yet complete, but it will be included in the first phase of the proposed MassDevelopment study.   Mr. Hanks said that he expects the study to be complete within the month of May.
2007 Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 18
To see if Town Meeting will vote to adopt the Amendment to Rules for Town Meeting Debate in the form attached hereto and entitled “Amend Rules for Town Meeting Debate”, or take any other action relevant thereto. 

COMMITTEE OF PRECINCT CHAIRS

Bill Abbott, Precinct 14 Town Meeting Member and Chairman of the Committee of Precinct Chairs, addressed the Board to explain the nature of Article 18.   Mr. Abbott said that the Finance Committee has reviewed the article and given their approval, with some adjustments.  Ultimately, Mr. Abbott said, Article 18 would make it explicit that Town Meeting Members can and will drive the process for requesting that presentations be made on articles during Town Meeting.
Noting that articles have always been open for questions and debate at Town Meeting, Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Abbott how this proposed rule amended would change what is already done.   
Mr. Abbott responded that the amended rule would make the ability for Town Meeting Members to request article presentations explicit.
Selectman Schena said that he does not feel it is the Board’s place to discuss how the Town’s legislative branch chooses to operate.  Town Meeting articles, he said, are vetted through several committees before reaching the Town Meeting floor, providing ample opportunity for Members to request and receive presentations.   Selectman Schena explained that his decision to make no recommendation on Article 18 was an effort to give Town Meeting Members their due power to legislate their own rules for debate.
Mr. Abbott said that he feels the amended rule strikes a balance between efficiency and education.  Yes, he acknowledged, Town Meeting Members have ample opportunity to come prepared to Town Meeting, but the public is entitled to be informed as the meeting proceeds.  The Committee of Precinct Chairs, Mr. Abbott said, received feedback from the public that the last Town Meeting went too swiftly with little debate or presentation, and thus this proposed rule amendment was drafted, according to the guidelines set forth by the Town Moderator.
Chairman Quintal noted that he was not in favor of the proposed rule amendment, for the reasons outlined by Selectman Schena.   Chairman Quintal said that he has seen the benefits of the efficiencies initiated by the Committee of Precinct Chairs, and he noted his belief that this proposed rule amendment would be counterproductive to those efficiencies.  
Selectman Loewenberg acknowledged the good intentions of the Committee of Precinct Chairs, but she questioned the ambiguity of the word “presentation.”  Like Selectman Schena, she noted that each article already goes through a hearing process before the Selectmen, the Finance Committee, and the Town Precinct caucuses.
Mr. Abbott responded that, at the caucuses, second-hand information is given, not direct presentations.  Because Town Meeting is a public event, he said, the Committee of Precinct Chairs feels that the public is entitled to hear at least a simple presentation for each article. 

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment on Article 18.  No one came forward to address the Board.

No motion was made, and, thus, no action was taken by the Board.
Old Business / Letters / New Business
Old Business

Plymouth Bulletin – Selectman Loewenberg noted the numerous calls from residents about the unsolicited delivery of Plymouth Bulletin newspapers.  She asked for an update on any progress with this issue.  
Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town’s Inspectional Services has been asked to fine the publishers of the Plymouth Bulletin for any papers littering public property.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi, Mr. Sylvia said, has spoken with management at Community Newspapers (publishers of the Plymouth Bulletin), and a letter has been sent to them.  The Town’s next step, Mr. Sylvia said, would be to look into legal action.   

New Business

Endorsement – Selectman Schena noted that, since he announced that he did not plan to run for re-election to the Board, several citizens have asked him which candidate he will support.  Selectman Schena said that he planned to support Paul Luzscz and David Malaguti, both of whom he feels will bring a well-balanced approach to the Board.  
90 Carver Road – Chairman Quintal asked for an update on the first right of refusal process for Chapter 61A property 90 Carver Road.  
Mr. Sylvia responded that Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development, would be meeting with the West Plymouth Neighbors Group prior to the April 24, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting, at which the Board is scheduled to render a final decision on the 90 Carver Road property.  
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for one last public comment.

Resident Helen Hapgood addressed the Board to express her concern over Selectman Schena’s choice to make a candidate endorsement from his seat at the Selectmen’s table.  This, she said, should be done on personal time.

Selectman Schena responded with appreciation for Ms. Hapgood’s viewpoint.  He explained, however, that he feels an obligation to voters to let them know which candidates he feels are qualified to serve the community.
Tiffany Park, Clerk
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